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Our Next Meeting 

“Beeswax Soap and Candles (and Elections)”
Thursday, April 3, 7:30 PM!
Watkins Park Nature Center

At our next meeting, BUMBA members Toni Burnham and Bob Cory will be demonstrating Soap Production and Candle Making, two more products you can make from your hive products. 

BUMBA will first hold Officer Elections and vote on a couple of business items. We do intend to purchase a nice digital projector and an observation hive. We also will have one of our new members, Peter L’Heureux cater our field day. Peter is director of the French International Culinary Society. I imagine we will all be in for a delicious treat, if we can get Cory to go along with it! After club business, Toni Burnham and Bob Cory will demonstrate Soap Production and Candle Making. Just a couple more of, who knows how many benefits from the hive.   

Hope to see everyone at the meeting,

Scott Seccomb

The President’s Smoker

WELCOME NEW MEMBERS!

This year we have 27 new members. Out of that 27, 9 said they were starting this year, 9 said no, 6 said maybe, 2 already have bees and one couldn’t come back. 

Congratulations to BUMBA’s latest Short Course members: Michele Allman, Mark Anderson, Sarah Brozena, Tracy Chase, Maggie Douglas, Tony Drake, Dean Drennen, Kristin Galewood, Leslie Garcia, Tara Gray, Elliott Hamilton, Doug Hill, Joey Horton, Margie Kreitzer, Mary Landon, Peter L’Heureux, Kristy Lupejkis, Scott & Paul Maddox, Hillen Morgon, Talmadge Napier, Angela Nelson, Steve & Janet Probst, Veronica Radder, Mario Ricci, John & Tracy Sewell, Aimee Witteman

I want to thank everyone who decided to take the course. As you can well imagine, the classroom sessions are but a scratch on the surface. Beekeeping is a very easy business and requires more thought, timing and predictions than anything else. You are very fortunate in that you have access to about 100 experienced beekeepers that have made just about all the mistakes you can make and have vowed to never let them happen again. This is no time to be shy when it comes to help. We have a mentoring program in place where members will actually come to your apiary and help you for the first year or so if you need it. We are also available to answer questions via email. The best thing you can do now is ask for help when you need it, pick an experienced member and latch on to them, ask all the questions you have until you drive them crazy. This is how I arrived at my level of experience (Poor David Morris). 

Field Day at Scott Seccomb’s

April 12, 2008 10:00 AM—4PM

RSVP Required for Lunch!
Please see the article on page 5!

THANKS TO ALL BUMBA MEMBERS

I want to take a moment to thank all our club members that contributed in making this year’s Short Course program a huge success. BUMBA Editor David Morris for the equipment demo, Nikki Thompson for the entertaining behavior show, Jeff Forbes, and of course, Greta Forbes for the Biology Presentation, Vice President Leigh Walton on Spring and Summer Management, Bob Cory on Fall and Winter Management talk (always beyond the call of duty), Rick Derrick for contributing materials and David Morris on Honeybee Forage. 

I also want to thank Charlie Paxton for keeping our energy level up, Margaret Paxton for taking care of all the little details that come with an event like this, Philip Hazen, BUMBA Treasurer for dealing with me and of course, Watkins Park Nature Center.   

  Still to come is Toni Burnham on her marvelous soap making class and Mr. Cory again with his prize-winning candle making process. Toni’s soap is really nice; the ladies will love it! Bob Cory has really perfected candle making and usually wins at all the fairs. There's just something about homemade soap and beeswax candles, pure, natural and long burning; more of the good stuff beekeeping has to offer!  

A WELL DESERVED PLAN IS HATCHED 

Not a word of this to Mr. Cory PLEASE!

A little History: Club dues have been $10.00 since the 80s. Some time ago we raised the annual dues to $15 to fund some club programs. When we voted, the vote was 20 something (everyone) to one, of course the Nay was Bob Cory. He just had a fit about it and still won’t let the club (or me) live it down to this day. At the last meeting David Morris and I hatched a plan that will really put his nickers in a bunch. At the next meeting after elections, we all will be voting on, and approving, a fictitious dues increase of $10, to $25, to fund a ridiculously expensive digital projector. EVERYONE NEEDS TO BE THERE FOR THIS! After the vote is passed, and before he decides to walk out in disgust, we will present him with a Lifetime Membership for all the contributions he has made to BUMBA during the club’s history. THIS OUGHT TO BE RICH FOLKS.  IF YOU ONLY COME TO ONE MEETING ALL YEAR LONG, COME TO THIS ONE! 
WHAT ARE YOU DOING?

If you’re a brand new beekeeper, it is too late to order package bees from Dave Polk  and Free State Bees, but call him at 301-580-9313 to ask about nucs. This isn’t to say packages and nucs aren’t available elsewhere. If you having a change of heart, Leigh Walton and I may have a couple of nuc’s ready in a few weeks, but pickings are getting slim and most are already spoken for. 
You should have all your equipment ready by now, assembled, painted and foundation installed, if not, at least get the bodies painted. DO NOT PAINT ANY PART OF THE WOODEN COMPONENTS THAT BEES WILL WALK ON, EXCEPT THE BOTTOM BOARD. You can just leave these bare if you want.

Although it’s not necessary, try to find a location where the morning sun hits the hive and has a northwest windbreak. Leave plenty of room behind the colonies since this is where you will be standing most of the time during your manipulations. Old carpet is a great ground cover and cinder blocks should be next. Place the 2 by 8 frame on top of the cinder blocks to rest the colonies on. Remember to build the frame deep enough (front to back) so when you pick up the back of the top box in the future, to check for queen cells, the whole shooting match doesn’t go toppling over. In other words, when you slide the top box back a couple inches and begin to lift just the back of it off the bottom box to peek underneath, make sure the front on that top box isn’t hanging over the front of your 2 by 8 frame. All this is a good start but not absolutely necessary. 
People keep bees on rooftops, in the woods, in buildings; just about anywhere they have access to the environment. After you install your packages, start feeding them 1 to 1 sugar syrup immediately and check back in a couple days to make sure the queen has been released. DON’T LET SUGAR SYRUP RUN EMPTY! After that it’s a simple matter of squelching your curiosity and TRYING to keep your hands out of them. You’ll be tempted, so take it from someone who knows how curiosity can kill the bee. (I can second that! David) 

If you’re a second year beekeeper and your colonies have over wintered well, you should be getting honey supers ready to drop on in a week or two. Hopefully you painted them last year, if not DO IT NOW, and leave them out in the sun and rain over the next couple weeks to air out. Make sure the foundation is installed accurately and that you have enough supers ready in case we have a heavy flow. By now you should have been in your colonies at least once and checked their stores. Now you need to look in again and make sure they aren’t honey bound from all that late, heavy feeding last year. If that top box is still packed solid with honey, take a couple of the honey frames out and store them or move them to a colony that needs food. Replace them with some empty drawn frames to give the queen a place to lay, you might have some in the colony, that have some honey and open cells. If the brood is in the bottom box, try to position honey and some frames with open cells above the main activity center of bees. Make sure you leave enough frames of honey in the colony to get them to the flow and for feeding that mass population explosion that’s either under way, or just ahead. While you’re in there, look for queen cell as well. It’s still a little early for that, but you never know when you’ll get that one over zealous queen that just can’t wait. Here is where spare equipment pays dollars on the penny. Adding a free colony of bees to apiary should be everyone’s goal.  

BEEKEEPING IN 2008

This year promises to be an exceptional year for beekeeping. With a perfect winter somewhat behind us and the hopes for a perfect spring and summer flow ahead, anyone that currently has honeybees is pretty busy. Right now there is a lot of wondering, waiting and planning going on in our minds. This is where a great beekeeping season begins, second only to a good fall inspection program and proper colony preparations. There is no other feeling like being part of a very successful beekeeping season, discovering queen cells, making new colonies, seeing those gigantic brood patterns, extracting a few hundred pounds of that liquid gold and especially all the surprises that come with it. Here’s to a nice, long, heavy, nectar flow in 2008! 

MENTORING PROGRAM

Plain and simple, we need more mentors. Currently we have, Leigh Walton, Nichole Balenger (nicole@integ.com), David Morris and myself on staff. If you would like to sign up and help others out in their beekeeping career, please email me. This is where you really learn about beekeeping. If you have questions, email us. Our emails are on the back page.
A PRESIDENT’S PERSONAL WISH LIST

I WISH;

Everyone would keep at least 2 colonies.

Everyone had 2 nuc boxes.

Everyone who had questions or doubts would ask.

Our spring/summer nectar flow was 4 solid months long.

Lawn mowers could see hive tools and leave them alone.

Everyone manipulated their frames like a surgeon doing brain surgery.

Varroa and Tracheal mites would just go away.

Every member would take big, hi-res, interesting pictures of beekeeping activities and send them to me.

Winter kill wouldn’t happen.

More people would volunteer for our clubs educational programs and commitments.

Bob Cory would stop bugging me about the dues. 

Scott Seccomb
CLUB PROGRAMS
Electronic Newsletter

As with all organizations and businesses, cost cutting is always on the table. One way we reduce our expenses is by eliminating the printed newsletter we mail out 6 times a year, at a cost of roughly $1 per newsletter. Members who don’t have email, or don’t believe in computers, of course, will continue to receive a printed copy. Please inform our editor, David Morris, via email, if you are willing to depend an email copy. Help keep club funds in the bank for club business.

YAHOO News Group BUMBA
http://pets.groups.yahoo.com/group/BUMBABEE/
This is a fantastic tool and has unlimited uses for our club. Until you sign up and check it out, we’ll never know just how much it can really help. If you haven’t signed up yet, do so and post any questions, photos, links to web pages or files you would like to share with your fellow beekeepers. The latest BUMBA newsletters are being placed online as well as photo albums made by members.

Assignment BUMBA!

Bee Plant Photos for BUMBA!!

BUMBA does not have a good collection of bee plant photos to show at the Short Course. Digital cameras make sharing photos so easy. Take your camera into your yard, the park, a botanical garden, on any sunny day, and look for bees on flowers. Then submit the photo to the BUMBA group. If there is no album for the flower you photographed, start one. Title and caption the picture to make it easy to find.
Queen Raising Program

We look forward to more notes from Leigh about this year’s queen rearing project. Those interested in learning more about queen rearing, or joining the project, please contact:
Leigh Walton: leiwal@verizon.net
7515 Waltons Way, Lanham, Md.

Tele 301-577-3088

BUMBA Field Days!

BUMBA is holding two glorious, spectacular and fun-filled (what can be more fun than playing with stinging insects?) Field Days! Here are dates, times, directions.

Robert Cory’s Field Day
April 5, 2008 10:00 AM —2 PM
Learn from the BEST, Bob Cory! Truly a Master of Beekeeping, Bob will go through the hives in his home apiary and explain hat he does and comment on the condition of his hives.
Directions from the Beltway: Take Rte 4 (Pennsylvania Ave.) towards Upper Marlboro. Continue past the exit for Chesapeake Beach. Before entering into the town of Dunkirk, make a right onto Lyons Creek Road, then go left on Crown Drive, then right on King Drive. Bob is on the left at 3402 King Drive. 301-855-8431 (H) (Scott’s cell 301-580-8031)
Field Day at Scott Seccomb’s

April 12, 2008 10:00 AM—4PM
RSVP Required for Lunch!
Everyone is welcome to the field day; this is not just for the Short Course students. Directed by 2 Master Beekeepers, Bob Cory and David Morris, The BUMBA Field day is your chance to actually work colonies. I have 6 colonies that need inspecting so there’s plenty to go around for everyone. You learn a lot by examining another beekeeper’s hives. With a good group you can get some spirited discussion and learn a lot. 
We will probably have a several nucs from the club’s Queen Raising Project. By then the queens will have just been mated and beginning to lay. This is where everything you’ve been hearing about comes crystal clear. 
Attention! New BUMBA member, Peter L’Heureux professional caterer and director of the French International Culinary Society, will be catering the field day for us (pending club approval); your RSVP is required for this event (if you want to eat) to determine the amount of “cuisine” required.  
BUFFET LUNCHEON

- Cornbread with lavender honey butter. (some w/ jalepeno for those who like hot food)

- Mixed spring greens with pistachios, mandarin orange wedges, fennel, Kalamata olives and French feta cheese (a milder form of feta) served with a honey, orange Muscat champagne vinaigrette.

- Roasted baby potatoes with fresh rosemary and a light dressing.

- Platter of assorted roasted and grilled vegetables.

- Chicken pieces marinated in lemon, honey, spices and oregano, to be grilled.

- Dark beer marinated flank steak with a homemade Bourbon barbecue sauce.

- Mixed berry cobbler with ginger, honey ice-cream.

CUISINE MONDIALE
Peter L'Heureux (Chef/Owner)

4509 Largo Rd. | Upper Marlboro, MD  20772

703-820-3111 (virtual number) | 571-235-2165 (cell)

Rain date is April 19, 2008  

Directions From Route 301: Take Md. Route 4 west (towards DC) to the Woodyard Road exit. At the bottom of the ramp turn left onto Woodyard Road (south). Go about 2.3 miles and veer right at the light (this is still Woodyard Rd.). After you go around 3 sharp turns, you will see Don Drive on the right and TALL PINE TREES ON THE LEFT. Just on the other side on the pine trees is a field and a gate. Drive through the gate into the field, come back by the house. Park anywhere you want.
Directions From Md. Route 5: Take Woodyard Road towards Upper Marlboro/Mellwood. Go past the Sunoco gas station at the 4-way light and continue until you see Resurrection Cemetery on the right. After the 7th house on the right, past the cemetery and across from Tangelwood Plant Nursery is a field and a gate. Drive through the gate into the field, come back by the house. Park anywhere you want. 
The field day starts at 10:00 AM.

Scott Seccomb, 7804 Woodyard Road, Clinton Md. 20735 | H 301-868-2086 | C 301-580-8031

New Ice Cream From Haagen-Dazs:
Vanilla Honey Bee
(Feb 17, 2008 CNNMoney.com) Haagen-Dazs Ice Cream announced it is going to introduce a new ice cream flavor this spring, “Vanilla Honey Bee”. The company also is donating $250,000 of the sales of the ice cream to both Pennsylvania State University and the University of California, Davis to fund research into the bee colony collapse disorder (CCD). Haagen Dazs uses all natural ingredients in its ice creams, like strawberries, raspberries and almonds, and bee pollination is required for 40% of its 60 flavors of ice cream, the company is concerned that CCD and other bee health problems may cause shortages of the ingredients they need. The honey ice cream is also an attempt to raise awareness of the problems facing honey bees.
Are you a “Hobby” or a “Part-Time” Beekeeper?

By David Morris

I rarely miss an article in “Bee Culture” by Jim Tew. So it was a surprise when reviewing some back issues that I saw I had missed his September article “The Passing of the Hobby Beekeeper”. In the article he relates his epiphany during a funding application review when a reviewer said, bluntly, “The designation ‘hobby beekeeping’ needs to be removed from industry lexicon and should not be used in general beekeeping context.”

Like Jim, I have always heard and used the term “hobbyist”. Like Jim I recognized how difficult it is to argue for state funding for “a hobby”. We argue about the value of our honey bees, and the importance of sustaining a honey bee population, but then we devalue our contribution by calling it a hobby. Maybe that does best describe some of us with a couple of struggling hives on a suburban lot, but how does it compare to the hobbies of stamp collecting, scrap booking or gardening? It isn’t a recreation like biking or golf. Maybe it is more like belonging to an amateur music group that performs free holiday concerts. We keep the bees, we keep alive a craft and a tradition, we do it for ourselves, but our honey bees are out there keeping the plant world alive. Is it a hobby if it provides immeasurable  benefits to the community? Is it a hobby if only a few people make money from it? Is it a hobby if only you enjoy the pleasure and fruits of the activity? 
North America got along fine without Apis mellifera, before modern agriculture. But when agriculture passed from subsistence to industry, when non-native plants became dominant foods, only the honey bee was able to fill the need for pollination. 
Our “hobby” fills a need throughout the state. Each hive contributes to the value of the state’s agriculture, your neighbor’s garden, and the beautiful forests and meadows around us. Maybe hobby is too small a word for it. I think I’m calling myself a “part-time beekeeper” now.
Thanks, Jim!

Great sunflower Project

From: www.greatsunflower.org/
“We have just launched “The Great Sunflower Project”, a community science project with the goal of increasing our understanding of where bees are doing poorly and how the pollination of our garden and wild plants are being affected. We're hoping you will join us by planting sunflowers in your garden. Community, demonstration, and school gardens are invited to participate.”
“We'll send you some free native sunflower (Helianthus annuus) seed and twice a month, we'd like you to time how long it takes for 5 bees to visit one flower on that sunflower. This information will give us an index of pollination that we can compare across the United States.”
“It takes less than 30 minutes.

It's easy.

Free Sunflower seeds for planting. 

No knowledge of bees required!

You can see the details about the project and register at www.greatsunflower.org “
Gretchen LeBuhn, Associate Professor
San Francisco State University

Dewey Retires!

Looking for bee related videos, this year I found YouTube.  This clip, evidently shot by a student with a cell phone, features Dr. Dewey Caron, of the University of Delaware, demonstrating the “bee dance”, in full costume. Check out the unabashed performance. This is one reason why Dewey was such a well liked teacher.   www.youtube.com/watch?v=k0CXlnsUcJk
Dewey retires for real in just a few months. He will spend half the year in Portland, OR, and the other half in Bolivia. He leaves a giant gap in the beekeeping landscape in our area. 

Dewey, good luck! Maryland is going to miss you!
New Florida Honey Law Proposed!
The Florida State Beekeepers Assoc (FSBA) has lead an effort in Florida to establish a regulatory “Standard of Identity for Honey”. The Federal Food and Drug Administration (FDA) has chosen not to establish a standard  for honey citing “Other agency priorities….” Twenty years of work went into establishing this definition and the United States is the only major honey producer without a standard. The advantage of having a state standard in the absence of a federal standard is that it allows legal action to be taken against purveyors of adulterated honey, for example, honey mixed with corn syrup.
Maryland also has no standards for honey. Perhaps it is time for Maryland to adopt its own honey standards. Read the “News Notes” item “Florida Adopts Honey Identity Standard” in the April “American Bee Journal”, page 287.
Good luck, David.
Open House! Beltsville Bee Lab
The Bee Research Lab at the Beltsville Agriculture Research Center is holding an open house, Friday, June 29 from 10:00 to 3:30. Researchers, Jeff Pettis, Jay Evens, Judy Chen, Nathan Rice and Andy Ulsamer will explain and demonstrate various research activities such as queen rearing, instrumental insemination, virus analysis,  and molecular studies on AFB resistance. Bart Smith will demonstrate bee diagnosis and inspecting colonies. There will be four demo stations at 10:00 to Noon and four different stations at 1:30 to 3:30. There will be a break for lunch between Noon and 1:30.
Please bring protective gear if you plan to observe activities in the apiary. The event will take place rain or shine. 

For additional information go to www.ars.usda.gov/News/News.htm?modecode=12-75-05-00 or contact Bart.Smith@ars.usda.gov  at the Bee Research Laboratory, Building 476, Beltsville, MD 20705-2350 301-504-8205



FREE STATE Bee Supply
Your local bee supply dealer

By the time you get this, package bees should have arrived and many of you are installing your new bees into their new home.  I won't be getting any more packages this year, but I will have a limited number of 4-frame nucs available later in the month at $90 ($5 off if you bring your own equipment for transport), and an additional discount if you bring frames/foundation to exchange--no drawn comb). If you're interested, please call and I'll put you on the nuc list.

In addition to the full line of woodenware, foundation, protective clothing, medications, tools, and gadgets that I regularly keep on hand, I also stock other items.  When you are thinking of harvesting, extracting, and bottling in a couple of months, I have a variety of containers available.  If you need a "big ticket" item from Brushy Mountain, like an extractor or an uncapping system, please call for a quote.  Most times I can beat the catalog plus shipping price and have the item shipped directly to you.

Please be sure to call ahead to set up a time to visit!  301-580-9313.  As always, thanks for your continued support!! 



(((((((((((((((((((((((
Your article could go here!
(((((((((((((((((((((((
BUMBA 2008 Calendar

2008 Beekeeping Activities & Dates

Items in BOLD are held at Watkins Nature Center.
Apr 3 BUMBA Mtg & Short Course Candle & Soap Making
Apr 5  Bob Cory’s field day 10am(?)
Apr 6, Mentoring Visits (Backup date)

Apr 10, Short Course 5 Diseases, Healthy Bees Jerry Fischer 7:00 – 10:00
Apr 12  Field Day Hands on 10:00am – 4:00pm

Apr 26 Ag Day at Univ of Md, 10AM – 4PM.

May     Bladensburg Festival

June  5  Regular BUMBA Meeting, 7:30pm

June 7  MSBA Summer Mtg
June 14  PGCC Class

June 29  Beltsville Bee Lab Open House 10AM

July   Carroll County 4H/FFA Fair www.carrollcountyfair.com

August Events

Aug 7  Regular BUMBA Meeting, 7:30pm
Aug 4-8 EAS Short Course and Conference easternapicuture.org

Howard County Fair www.howardcountyfair.org

Montgomery County Fair www.mcagfair.com

Aug 24-Sept 3  Maryland State Fair www.marylandstatefair.com
September Events

Prince George’s County Fair www.countyfair.org

Anne Arundel County Fair www.aacountyfair.org

Charles County Fair www.charlescountyfair.com

Great Frederick Fair www.thegreatfrederickfair.com

St. Mary’s County Fair www.somd.com/smcfair 

Calvert County Fair www.calvertcountyfair.com

Animal Fest at Cosca Park, Clinton, Md.

Oct 2  Regular BUMBA Meeting, 7:30pm

Nov 1  MSBA Fall Mtg
Dec 4  BUMBA Board Mtg at Panneras 7:30pm

Dec 9  Holiday Party 6:30 – 10 (arrive at 6 PM for setup) 
One Last Word: DUES!                                                Please check the year on your label!
E

very club needs a little money to keep it going.  Although BUMBA is solvent, dues are needed to cover meeting room rental, speakers, refreshments and the newsletter.  BUMBA has raised its annual dues to $15.  So we hope you’ll remember to bring your cash or check to the next meeting.  Phil loves to find checks in the mailbox.  Send your dues check to: 

Mail $15  to Phil Hazen, BUMBA Treas., 330 HIGHVIEW RD., TRACY'S LANDING, MD, 20779
NAME: _____________________________________________________________________________
ADDRESS: __________________________________________________________________________
CITY: ________________________________________
ST _______
ZIP _____________________
TELEPHONE: _________________________  EMAIL: ____________________________________
( Check if you would like a hardcopy of the newsletter in addition to an email copy.

( Check if you do not want your name and address published in a BUMBA member directory.
BUMBA Meeting Location – Watkins Park Nature Center

BUMBA annual dues are $15.  Our regular meetings are held on the 1st Thursday of the even months (except December) at the Watkins Park Nature Center, 301 Watkins Park Drive in Largo.  From Route 301 or I-495 take Central Ave. (Rte 214) to the intersection with Enterprise Rd. (Rte 193).  Turn south onto Watkins Park Dr. and go ½ mile to the park.  Follow the road all the way to the back to the Nature Center.  We thank the Nature Center Staff for their assistance. For information about the Nature Center, please call 301-218-6702 
Put these dates on your 20xx BUMBA Calendar:

February  
7:30 PM BUMBA Meeting
February 
MSBA Winter Meeting, 9:30 AM

March 

7:00 PM Short Course

March 

7:00 PM Short Course

April    
7:30 PM BUMBA Meeting

April    
10 – 4 PM, Short Course Field Day

June     
7:30 PM BUMBA Meeting 
June     
MSBA Summer Meeting, 9:30 AM

August     
7:30 p.m. BUMBA Meeting 
August  
EAS Short course & Conference
Oct       
7:30 PM BUMBA Meeting 

Nov      
MSBA Fall mtg., 9:30 AM, MDA Hq, 50 Harry S. Truman Pkwy, Annapolis

Dec      
6:00 PM Holiday Party 

Bowie-Upper Marlboro Beekeepers Association Officers

Pres. 
Scott Seccomb
301-868-2086 
scott.seccomb@verizon.net
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Leigh Walton
301-577-3088
leiwal@verizon.net
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Phil Hazen 
410-867-4911
PhilRuthHazen@verizon.net
Sec’y 
Margaret Paxton
301-702-9310

Editor 
David Morris
301-725-6185 
beefriend@verizon.net
Inspector  
Jerry Fischer 
301-261-8106 ext. 5920
 fischeje@mda.state.md.us
MSBA Pres. 
Carol Johnson
301-432-6413
cgjohnson@dhmh.state.md.us
David Morris

BUMBA Editor
9309 Montpelier Drive

Laurel, MD 20708-2553
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